
VETO MESSAGE:

 
                         VETO MESSAGE - No. 113
 
TO THE SENATE:
 
I am returning herewith, without my approval, the following bill:
 
Senate Bill Number 6547-A, entitled:
 
    "AN  ACT  establishing  the  task  force on retiree health 
insurance
      protection; and providing for the  repeal  of  certain 
provisions
      upon expiration thereof"
 
    NOT APPROVED
 
  This bill would establish a task force to study "cost-effective 
strat-
egies  for  protecting  adequate  and  affordable  health  insurance 
for
retired public employees and their dependents." In conjunction with 
the
task  force's  deliberations,  the  bill  would prohibit, until June 
30,
2009, any diminution in health benefits for retirees or their 
dependents
in the New York  State  and  Local  Employees'  Retirement  System, 
the
Optional Retirement Program, or a teachers' retirement system, 
"unless a
corresponding diminution of benefits or contributions is 
effected...from
the corresponding group of active employees."
 
  The sponsors express a goal which I fully support: to ensure that 
this
State continues to provide its public retirees with affordable and 
qual-
ity  health  care, even in this time of tight budgets. Because, 
however,
there are significant problems with the manner in which this bill 
seeks
to effectuate that goal, I must regretfully disapprove it.
 
  The sponsors have wisely sought to foster further study of this 
impor-
tant  issue,  through  the  creation of a task force. I believe that 
the



State would benefit from such an examination, and from the 
consideration
of a variety of viewpoints and productive interchange  between 
individ-
uals  with different interests and responsibilities.  Unfortunately, 
the
task force created by the legislation does not accomplish this goal, 
but
rather creates a body that does not sufficiently reflect a diversity 
of
opinion.  The  Governor  is given two appointees; the legislature 
eight.
The New York State AFL-CIO would nominate  three  members  of  the 
task
force  (one  more  than  the  Governor);  local governments and 
retirees
directly impacted by the bill would choose none. The views of 
organized
labor  and the legislature are of great importance on this question, 
and
they must be a central part of any effort to address this issue.  But 
I
cannot  approve  a  bill that leaves crucial interests unrepresented, 
or
that grants the Chief Executive such a limited  role  in  a  task 
force
whose recommendation may impact the State's fisc.
 
  Further,  while I greatly appreciate the sponsors' efforts to 
preserve
local government flexibility by seeking to allow some means of 
altering
retiree  benefits,  it  is  not clear that the terms of the bill in 
this
regard can ever be met. The bill does not make clear what a 
"correspond-
ing" reduction is, nor does  it  define  the  "corresponding  group" 
of
active  employees  that  must be subject to such reduction. As a 
result,
making the requisite reduction for active  employees  may  simply 
prove
impossible. Retirees often have a set of benefits distinct from those 
of
active  public  employees,  and they are organized in groupings that 
are
different from the way in which employees are classified  while 
active.
It  is unclear to me how parallel changes for retired and active 
employ-



 
ees - the latter of which could only be accomplished  via  a 
collective
bargaining agreement - could be accomplished under these 
circumstances.
 
  I  am  also  concerned that the bill may make impossible - or at 
least
subject to legal challenge - legitimate efforts to change retiree 
health
benefits in ways that reflect their unique status,  or  that 
reasonably
improve  efficiency.  For example, an employer may seek to alter 
retiree
benefits to reflect changes in Medicare  which  do  not  apply  to 
most
active employees. Yet under this bill, even if a corresponding change 
in
active  employee  benefits is unwarranted due to their different 
circum-
stances, one would have to be made (if possible) before any  change 
for
retirees  could be effectuated. Further, efforts by a public employer 
to
save retiree health care costs by increasing the role of  managed 
care,
or  by requiring that certain purchases be made through a network, 
could
also be subject to court challenges as diminutions of benefits.
 
  Finally, I note that the bill is deemed to be in full force and 
effect
as of May 1, 2008. This would appear to bar, after the fact, any 
diminu-
tions of benefits that may already have taken  place  since  that 
date.
Such retroactive application will at least breed confusion, and may 
even
require reopening of decisions fully legal at the time they were 
made.
 
  These  flaws  should  not obscure or detract from the key work done 
by
the sponsors in focusing attention  on  this  important  issue,  or 
the
significant  need  for  further  study  to  address  both  the very 
real
concerns of retirees and the daunting challenges faced by the State 
and
local  governments  in  meeting rising health care costs. To that 



end, I
will adopt one important aspect of  the  sponsors'  proposal,  and 
will
issue  an  Executive  Order  creating a task force to further study 
this
issue. In light of the concerns noted above, the task force will 
include
representatives of public  employee  retirees,  organized  labor, 
local
governments,  state  agencies,  the  legislature  and  other 
interested
parties. I will direct the task force to report, before the close of 
the
next legislative session, on matters including: (1) the present state 
of
public employee retiree health benefits; (2) the degree to  which 
those
benefits  have  been  impacted  by difficult fiscal times; (3) 
potential
means of insuring the continuation of quality,  affordable  health 
care
for  public retirees; (4) potential avenues for addressing rising 
health
care costs; and (5) the impact of public accounting  standard  GASB 
45,
which  requires  public  entities to include the present value of 
future
retiree health benefits among their liabilities for purposes  of 
finan-
cial disclosure.
 
  It is my strong hope that the Executive Order will not be the end 
of a
process, but rather will lead to productive dialogue directed at 
finding
the  appropriate  balance  between protecting the important interests 
of
retirees, and insuring adequate flexibility  for  the  State  and 
local
governments in this time of fiscal constraint.
 
  The bill is disapproved.                  (signed) DAVID A. 
PATERSON
                              __________


